Ryburn Ward Forum held on Thursday 11 March 2010

at Ripponden J and I School


Summary Action Points (detailed notes below)

	Action/Output
	Responsible


	Dog fouling Beechwood/Barkisland/canal

	Mick Harrop



	Youth provision

Grant for a Portakabin?

Possible sites?

Possible grants?

	Cllr Carter

	Possible skateboard park in Sowerby

	David Moore, Cllr Carter, Fi G-F, PH2K

	Messages on Portakabin boards at Dean Lane

	David Moore

	Improvement to Sowerby shops

	Fi Godfrey-Faussett/Mark Dowson

	Wall topping Halifax Road

	Fay Simeunovich

	New bus services

	Cllr Carter/Neil Holt/David Brooks

	Speeding wagons on Saddleworth Road into West Vale

	Brian Sutcliffe - Highways

	Speed signifiers for Ryburn Parish Council

	David Moore



	Smart SIDs for Saddleworth Road out of Barkisland

	PC Ben Doughty



	Forthcoming meetings: 

· Ryburn Ward Forum + PACT

· Ryburn Ward Forum + PACT 
Specific items: some of the following:

· PACT

· Neighbourhood Plan for Sowerby
· Youth Provision in Ripponden

· Skateboard park

· Bus service update

· Cleaner and Greener update

· Speeding wagons update
	Wednesday 16 June at Sowerby Village Primary School

Wednesday 8 September venue tbc



Note of the meeting held on 12 March 2010

Present

Cllr Carter
Cllr Thornber
David Moore, Head of Regeneration Service

Fi Godfrey-Faussett, CMBC Area Coordinator
Kirsten Fussing, CMBC Community Development Officer
Neil Holt, Metro

Russell Arden, Metro

David Brookes, Centrebus

Mick Harrop, CMBC Safer Cleaner Greener Area Manager

Brian Sutcliffe, CMBC Highways 
Lorraine Daber, CMBC Young People’s Service
Fay Simeunovich, Pennine Housing 2000

PC Ben Doughty, Neighbourhood Police Team

PCSO Steve Bates, Neighbourhood Police Team

Kerry McQuade, CMBC Ward Forum Clerk
19 residents
1. Welcome and apologies

Cllr Carter welcomed everybody to the meeting. There should have been a Ward Forum in January, but it was cancelled due to the snow.

There were no apologies.

2. Report back from last meeting

Dog fouling

A Calderdale team will clean up any dog fouling within five days if they are given an exact location.

A resident said there was dog fouling all over Beechwood, particularly near the children’s playground.

Last year, the dog warden had sat in his car during the day, but wasn’t around when dog walkers were out later.

Some dog owners in Barkisland pick it up in a plastic bag then throw it into nearby fields, causing an infection hazard to cattle. This is private land, so not a matter for the police.

Mick Harrop noted residents’ concerns.

Ripponden Parish Council has three names of offending dog owners that will be passed to Mick Harrop.

Someone is spraying anti dog fouling signs on local lampposts black.          PC Doughty said this counted as criminal damage and residents should contact the police if they have any information.

Youth Provision

It was noted that upstairs at Ripponden Community Centre was available three evenings a week and the possibility of a team of volunteers to help with a youth group.

Lorraine Daber said the Council needed to provide an inclusive service and could not use premises without disabled access, so unfortunately, upstairs was not an option. 
Ripponden Parish Cllr Smith said Ripponden church was working on youth provision but it would not be in the near future.

Cllr Carter asked if there was a possibility of getting a grant to buy a Portakabin as an interim measure. Mill Fold was a possible site.

Trevor Sykes said the Community Foundation had given Beechwood Residents Association a grant of £5,500 to buy and fit out a Portakabin.

Community Foundation grants are not available to parish councils, but a Leader grant might be.

Anti-Social Behaviour at Towngate, Sowerby

The Towngate Task It is still on and two officers attend every day.

They have issued 10 “Directions to Leave” to young people to leave the area following alcohol seizures. Under new powers, people can be charged if they receive three such Directions in 12 months.  Some young people have come from Pellon, but the Directions are effective in putting them off coming back.

Cllr Carter said the young people see officers coming and re-congregate elsewhere.

PC Doughty said he would get the Task It re-worded so there was an officer presence at the Ripponden end of the ward as well.

Sowerby shops

Progress on improvements to be reported at next Ward Forum

Neighbourhood Plan for Sowerby

To be considered at next meeting.

All residents will be sent a summary of the Plan and asked for their feedback.

Rooley Estate

Faye Simuenovich said less progress had been made than hoped for.

Estate ‘walkabouts’ had raised issues that would be considered in consultation with Community Wardens and tenants.

The next ‘walkabout’ will be on 24 March with Martin McGroaghty.

The possibility of a residents’ association is being looked at by the Tenant Involvement Worker.

Ripponden Parish Cllr Smith said there had been wall topping missing on Halifax Road, Ripponden for a long time.  Calderdale Council had repaired its section, but Pennine Housing needed to repair the rest.
Cleaner and Greener

Mick Harrop is the Upper Valley Safer, Cleaner, Greener Area Manager.
Starting on 1 April, a multi-skilled team of 26 staff, combining Street Cleaning and Parks, will take charge of litter, detritus, graffiti and fly-tipping. They will also educate and enforce laws about dog fouling. They will be identifiable by their high-visibility jackets and will have two bases: Centre Vale Park in Todmorden for Todmorden and Calder Wards, and Crow Wood Park in Sowerby Bridge for Ryburn and Luddendenfoot Wards. 

Mick will be visiting local groups, such as In Bloom, to promote the service. Grants for groups will be available.

It was agreed that this was a positive development as Ripponden Parish Council had been aware of the benefits of Parish Lengthsmen for some time.

3. Specific items

Possible skateboard park in Sowerby

The project has been going on for six years. Some progress has been made: there is some money available and active groups

David Moore said has talked to Tom Miskell, Chief Executive of Pennine Housing 2000 and to the Leader of the Council.

He will arrange a meeting with Hilary Brady from PH2K, Fi Godfrey-Faussett and Cllr Carter.

Another two possible sites have been suggested but none are ideal.

The young people at the meeting said their preferred option was the garage at Rooley Heights, as many skateboarders lived close by. They had done a survey of residents around the site and only one couple had been opposed to a skateboard park.

Residents’ and tenant’s views had to be taken into account.

Fi Godfrey-Faussett said establishing a new site would cost about £140,000 so fundraising must be done, and the project could take two years.

The meeting agreed that facilities should be found for young people in the short-term, eg a teen shelter, a kick wall or a multi-use games area. Some of these items would be so costly they could only be considered instead of a skateboard park.

The young people said they would like an area that could include skaters, such as the school car park.

Lorraine Daber said she was looking for funding to take young people on regular trips to other skateboard facilities.

Cllr Carter assured the young people that short and long-term options were being seriously pursued.

Derelict portakabins by Sowerby Village School

Police officers have been talking to the new owner.

Cllr Thornber said he believed the owner was waiting for an asbestos report and the cabins should be demolished in 2-3 weeks.

Young people at the meeting said a skateboarder had died in that area and his friends had written messages about him on boards on the large Portakabin, which they would like to keep.

David Moore said he would look into this.

New bus services in Ryburn

All residents should have received a booklet about the new services in the ‘Go Local’ publication.

Thanks were expressed to Pat Russell for producing it and Metro for funding it. Neil Holt explained that First Bus had withdrawn most of its rural services in this area at the beginning of 2009. Metro spent £500,000 continuing the provision until January 2010 but could not sustain this. It has now developed a new sustainable network so everyone has a bus service even if it is reduced. The £1.1m contract was awarded to Centrebus, starting on 24 January 2010.
Centrebus is a new company in the area but has been successful in Huddersfield. It has a fleet of new, fully accessible buses, driven by local drivers and aims to develop a good relationship with their passengers.

Metro promised to consult with passengers to iron out any initial problems and is attending meetings around the area. There have been many comments.

There will be some initial changes in April and more in July if necessary.

Cllr Carter explained that almost all local bus services in the ward are paid-for ie are not commercially viable: Metro (and residents’ Council Tax) subsidise them. If more people used the buses, more services could be provided, but if insufficient people use the funded bus services these would be withdrawn.

Issues raised:

1. The service from Barkisland to Huddersfield Town Centre should change route to accommodate more passengers.

2. A Sunday evening service is needed to Sowerby, Pye Nest and the estate.

3. There is a two-hour gap in the service from Halifax to Barkisland between 5pm and 7pm. 

Neil Holt said an extra bus would be introduced in April. 
4. Services between Barkisland and Huddersfield have increased, but some of them need to be re-routed past Huddersfield Royal Infirmary.
5. The timetable of service 900 is too varied and uneven. The service has changed from being ‘reasonable to rubbish’.

David Brooks said Metro not Centrebus set the timetable. 

6. A Rishworth resident has no choice but to catch a 6.45am bus to get to work in Halifax at 8.45am.
7. Rishworth residents going out by bus in the evening to Sowerby Bridge have a half hour wait in Ripponden.
8. The population of Ripponden has doubled in 10 years but the bus service has reduced.
9. Students who attend Crossley Heath School from Ripponden have the choice of long waits or being late for school.

Neil Holt said he was aware of this problem. 

10. All companies won’t take all types of tickets.
Neil Holt said there was ‘a glimmer of hope’ that First Bus would talk to Centrebus about a reciprocal agreement.
11. The 559 from Barkisland to Dean Head goes up and back via Krumlin, instead of keeping to the 60-year-old route.
Neil Holt said this was being considered for possible change in July.
12. Bus services should be timed to connect with trains at Sowerby Bridge.
13. 557/900/901 services have been known to leave early and not wait in the lay-by.
14. The new pelican crossing near the lay-by has already restricted drivers’ ability to turn. This is not helped by parked cars, including the taxi rank.
15. Cllr Thornber said the taxi rank is to be moved and there shouldn’t be any parked cars.
16. Gritting policy during the icy period affected many routes.
17. Neil Holt said that Metro has no control over First Bus services.

Cllr Carter and Cllr Thornber will be attending the next meeting of the Passenger Transport Consultation Committee on 30 March, normally attended by First Bus, and would raise the issues.

Residents can contact Cllr Carter if they have further issues.
They can also speak with drivers or Centrebus about route difficulties.

Neil Holt thanked residents for their comments.

The meeting thanked Metro and Centrebus for attending.

4. Open Forum – What matters to you?

Q. There is an increasing amount of unofficial signage at roadsides.

A. This is a planning issue.

Q. Speeding wagons are a hazard, particularly through Barkisland Village and down Saddleworth Road to West Vale from Clockface Quarry.

A. Brian Sutcliffe said that the Highways Department is aware of this.

PC Doughty said the police are using speed guns in other parts of the borough, which could be used here.

Q. Cllr Carter believes the Parish Council can buy its own speed signifiers and direct Calderdale where it wants them placed.

A. David Moore will look into this.

Q. Could the police do speed checks on Saddleworth Road between Barkisland the The Branch?

A. PC Doughty said Calderdale Road Safety has just bought some Smart SIDs – ‘intelligent’ smiley-face speed monitors. He will ask a traffic sergeant to install one on this stretch of road.

Police Update

PC Ben Doughty gave a verbal report. Local Ryburn officers could not be in attendance as the meeting did not tie in with their late shifts.

In the recent period Upper Valley crime was down 15%, particularly vehicle crime.

Criminals are believed to be travelling in from Greater Manchester, Lancashire and Bradford. Officers have mounted a covert operation on the main road into Ripponden, stopping cars travelling between midday and 4am.

Of 12 cars that have passed through, four were stopped and searched. This resulted in one charge for possession of cannabis and two for lack of insurance.

There is a spate of Land Rover thefts, particularly high-value Defenders, and residents are asked to be vigilant.

The Crime Prevention team are offering half-price central steering locks for Land Rovers at £20.

All community intelligence was welcome: phone 0845 6060606 to report any suspicious activity.

Acting on a resident’s information, a drugs warrant was issued to a person in possession of £10,000 worth of skunk cannabis.

Lancashire criminals were arrested today for taking scrap metal from gardens in Ripponden.
Officers asked residents to be cautious about burglars claiming to be from Yorkshire Water or Council Tax Revue. Residents are advised to keep callers on the doorstep and ‘phone relevant utility companies etc to verify callers’ identities.

A police officer had his uniform stolen from his home that was then used for a burglary in Bradford.

Residents are being asked what useful information they would like to see at their local police station’s front counter.  For example, pictures of local officers, crime prevention information, details of partner organisations?
PACT meetings will be combined with Ward Forums starting in June.

The meeting thanked the police officers.

5. Local Priorities

Gritting

Cllr Carter said she has had an assurance from Calderdale that Krumlin Road will be gritted if there is more snow this season.

She will be attending a meeting with Ian Gray, Director of Economy and Environment about gritting routes in Ryburn ward.

David Moore said the grit shortage this winter was a national, not just a local issue, and Calderdale had managed better than some other authorities.

6. Items for next meeting

Items can be emailed to Cllr Carter councillor.gcarter@calderdale.gov.uk 
or Fi Godfrey-Faussett fi.godfrey-faussett@calderdale.gov.uk 
7. Date of next meeting

Wednesday 16 June at Sowerby Village Primary School
